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It was thanks to the
friendship with two guards that Samirluca managed to get to the
first basement of the 
Lahore Fort prison, in which Isha, his 
guru, was locked up. The two jailers had
led him to the entrance of a corridor dug into the limestone rock
where a series of cells, equipped with sturdy railings, were
arranged along the sides of the walls. The two guards stood in the
shadows waiting for him. They couldn’t risk being seen by the other
prisoners, because they knew very well that, the moment Isha was
known to have escaped, they could be recognized and, therefore,
blamed for his escape. «It’s the fifth on the left», said Tushar
with a low and excited voice. «Come on, Samir, we’ll be waiting for
you here», urged Aditya, handing him a lit torch. In the light of
that fire, the young man walked into the dark corridor. Although
there were three tunnels dug into the ceiling, which, reaching
outside, served as air intakes, the humidity and the acrid smell of
urine was very strong in that narrow passage. Samirluca used his
arm to cover his nose and mouth to filter that unhealthy air with a
corner of his dress. As he went, he counted in his mind:
"one…two…three…four…five". It didn’t take him more than twelve
paces to find himself in front of the bars of the fifth cell. He
raised the torch, spreading the flickering light of the flame, but
it wasn’t enough; it was too dark down there. «
Svāmī, are you there?», Samirluca asked in
a low voice, stretching his neck and squinting to better probe the
darkness. «What do you want? Who are you?» Isha’s hoarse, weak
voice came forward from the dark end of the dungeon. «I’m Samir».
«Samir who?». «Samirluca, your pupil. I am here to take you away,
svāmī». «Samir? Boy, how did you get here?». «I’ll explain later
svāmī, but let’s go now, we don’t have much time». Isha, wearing
the ocher prison tunic, got up with difficulty from the floor,
stretched his legs and back and walked mournfully towards the light
of the torch. Isha’s characteristics made him a unique guy,
recognizable in the midst of a crowd. His presence could fill the
square on market days: his beard and hair were of a very light
blond. When he arrived under the flickering light of the torch as
emaciated as he was from the days of segregation, Samirluca
recognized him immediately ... but Isha recognized him too. «Samir,
why are you dressed in a 
sari?». Given the decidedly out of place
question, Samirluca thought that the man, due to the rigid prison
regime, was in a state of confusion. «It’s not a sari, it’s the
comfortable and enveloping linen garment that I usually wear»,
replied the young man in a low voice and in a patient tone, more
worried about the risk he was running at that moment than for his
unusual attire for a male Indian.


Samirluca, despite being a
fourteen-year-old boy, had a free spirited character. How
open-minded and multicultural he was, was written in that strange
name that his mother, an Indian from Harappa, had given him: Samir
was the name of his Arabian grandfather whom he grew up within the
family. Luca was that of his Italian father, who died before little
Samir was born. Completely detached from the customs and trends of
the society in which he lived, the young man was anomalous in his
attitudes and thoughts. Despite an innate shyness, those
characteristics made him a somewhat eccentric character, sometimes
a little bizarre, but certainly not banal. Committed to
understanding life and its mysteries (he had a strong propensity
for spirituality and the occult), he had gone so far as to attend
the 
ashram of Isha. Precisely because of the
boy’s out of the ordinary personality, they, had welcomed him and
taken him under their guidance with much enthusiasm. The young
student, in clothing, as in other areas of daily life, followed his
own taste which focused decidedly on practicality rather than on
aesthetics. Therefore, although one might assume he was wearing
what might have seemed like female garment, he cared little about
people’s gossip as long as he felt comfortable.

«Maybe, but it looks like a sari
to me. Also aunt Tamira dresses in things like that. Wouldn’t it
have been more comfortable to dress in a tunic?». «Yes svāmī, it
could be», answered Samirluca, concentrating on rummaging in the
pocket made in the sheet he was wearing. In a few moments, he
pulled out the heavy set of keys that his friends had given him and
opened the gate that relegated the prisoner from the rest of the
world. Isha, dragging his feet, crossed the threshold of his
prison, leaning on the shoulders of the pupil, who closed the cell.
The boy passed his arm around his guru’s side. Being much taller
than Samirluca, the two walked awkwardly towards the guards waiting
for them at the entrance to the detention area. A convict locked up
next to Isha had woken from his sleep due to the unusual noise the
two were making at that time of night. He looked out into the
corridor, the only spectator of the escape in progress. As they
passed him, he reached through the bars and stroked the young
guru’s tunic. «May 
Prajapati protect you, 
Ishvara svāmī». Isha, confused, stopped and
turned his gaze in the dark towards that voice, but, such was his
weakness, that he wondered if that greeting had come from his mind
or from someone “out there”. «Let’s go, – said Samirluca urging the
man to move – Satyabrata svāmī is waiting for us upstairs». When
the two reached the corridor entrance, the guards, without saying a
word and in perfect military coordination, lined up on either side
of Isha, lifting him off the ground. Samirluca, torch in hand, led
the way up the stairs to reach the upper floor. The guru seemed to
fly up five ramps, escorted by the military. Thus they reached the
ground floor of the building, where, in a corner of the room,
Isha’s old uncle, Satyabrata, was crouching. When the four arrived,
the man came out of the shadows to go towards them.

Although he was fifty-three years
old, you would have thought he was at least ten years younger. His
profound knowledge of breathing techniques, performed daily, had
slowed down his biological clock, preserving in the man a light
tone of voice and a youthful appearance, a peculiarity that his
acquaintances envied. Under an orange turban, he kept his thick,
still dark hair gathered together while his long, flowing beard
covered most of his chest. Of Jewish origin, he was considered the
older brother of Isha’s mother although, in reality, he was an
adopted cousin at an early age. Being descended from the lineage of

Aaron, his destiny would have led him to
become a member of the Sanhedrin. His preparation for that role had
therefore made him leave for Kashmir, to join a Jewish community
and undertake the study of religions and cultures of that part of
the world. But, as the sages say: “The destiny of man is as if it
were written in the sand”, at the slightest gust of wind,
everything can change. In his case, however, what happened was more
like a storm. Shortly before completing those studies, he in fact
had a mystical experience: the detachment from the material body.
The man found himself for a few moments observing him from the
ceiling of the room where he was sitting in meditation. After an
initial moment of terror, which made him swear never to meditate
again in his life, he decided instead that the unique and
overwhelming experience he had stumbled upon was worth the purpose
of a lifelong soul searching. When the time came to return home,
rebellious in spirit and in defiance of his noble priestly lineage,
he took the reins of his destiny into his own hands, stopping in
India and founding an ashram in Lahore.

Satyabrata hurriedly replaced
Tushar by supporting his nephew. The released guard motioned to his
friend Samirluca to leave the torch and said in a low voice:
«Follow me and keep up. I’m taking you to a safe place. And be
silent, no words». They walked in the darkness through corridors
and internal courtyards, passing through the secluded areas of the
complex that the military knew well. «Those two know their way
around», Satyabrata thought as they crossed a dark and deserted
colonnade that bordered a moonlit garden. Luckily, they didn’t meet
any guards on their way and the nocturnal raid went unnoticed. They
arrived at their destination, on the opposite side of the garrison,
in a dark room. Partially heated on one side, thanks to the
presence of a fireplace, this became their hiding place for the
night. The two soldiers left Isha, Samirluca and Satyabrata with
the recommendation not to leave that room until the following
morning: «Stay here and lock the door. – said Tushar – Remember to
put the key back on the table in the next room when you go out. If
someone were to knock or call from the other side, do not utter a
word, not a sound, no one knows you are here. The chief cook, who
has the second key to the door, will definitely not come tonight.
May luck be with you. Tomorrow morning, to get out of the fort,
you’ll need it». And Aditya, turning to Samirluca said: «When
things have calmed down, remember us. Stay in touch». Samirluca and
his two friends greeted each other with a hug. No other words were
needed. It was Satyabrata who exclaimed «Thank you guys!»,
addressed to the two, who, in perfect synchrony, joined their hands
and bowed their heads to reciprocate the thought. Turning to Isha,
Tushar took his leave with a greeting that was due to a character
of his caliber: «Greetings to you, Isha svāmī, may Prajapati have
you in glory». Aditya, without waiting for the end of his sentence,
grabbed his fellow soldier’s arm, to turn him and drag him towards
the door. The young guru followed the two with his eyes, nodding
his head in thanks. But he still hadn’t fully realized what was
happening and, above all, what was going to happen. The soldiers
slipped out, making sure they weren’t seen, and Samirluca locked
the door behind them.

The three, who were finally able
to relax, became aware of the scents of spices and smoked meat that
pervaded the air. It was the garrison kitchen pantry. The fire in
the large fireplace, which occupied the shorter wall, was lit with
a soft flame, but the warmth was still widespread and welcoming
from that part of the room. Isha and his companions made a bed in
front of the fire, made of sacks of turnips, and, taking advantage
of the day’s leftovers and the food on the shelves, they were able
to refresh themselves. Since he’d been incarcerated, Isha had eaten
nothing but stale bread and dried vegetables; this was what they
had been given whilst behind bars until the night before. It was
thanks to the periods of purifying fasting to which he had
accustomed his body, that from the moment he began to eat, his
strength and mental lucidity were quickly awakened. Isha broke the
silence that hung over the meal they were having: «How did you do
it? Who were those soldiers?». Satyabrata, looking sternly at his
nephew's eyes and ignoring his question, said, «So Isha, have you
learned your lesson once and for all? Have you finally understood
that, when you teach, you have to pay attention to who is in front
of you before speaking? I told you that soon the priests would
denounce you and have you arrested again. King Shalivahana doesn’t
care if you are considered a saint by the people or if his family
holds you in high regard. He has to keep the 
brahmins quiet and, if they say you have to
disappear from the squares, he has the order carried out. You must
understand that, if you want to teach certain things, you must do
it by analogy, or by parable; do it by telling jokes rather, but
not in a direct and concise way. I have been your guru and as such
I have also taught you to be pragmatic. You understand now?». The
lecture had begun in a calm and humble voice, but, during the
speech, anger had mounted in the old Satyabrata because of his
nephew's attitude, which had led him to prison for the third time.
King Shalivahana this time, unlike the previous ones, had not given
in to the pleas of his first wife and mother who had asked him for
clemency to free the saint Isha from detention. This time the
captivity would last a long time and nothing and no one could free
him. Satyabrata calmed down at the sight of Isha, who, under his
pressing words from him, had lowered his gaze and was staring at
the by now small tongues of fire that enveloped the last intact
logs in the hearth. In a calm and controlled voice, the uncle
continued: «You have to thank Samir. Those two guards are his
childhood friends, so he was able to ask them to help you escape.
In truth, we cannot yet say that we have escaped. The hard part
comes in the morning. Leaving the fort passing in front of the
soldiers and crossing the city without being recognized is not a
trivial matter. Moreover, you are not one to go unnoticed».
Samirluca, with a spirit of admiration and respect, joined in: «You
know, svāmī, when they imprisoned you, there were many who
demonstrated under the royal palace to get you released. More than
last time». Isha, turning to the boy, asked: «Has anyone been
hurt?». Satyabrata pressed: «No, but we know they want to negotiate
your release. There are many who expose themselves and take risk’s
for you and I point out that this makes you responsible for their
fate. However, if we are here, it is because I strongly doubt that
you will be pardoned again this time». Isha remained silent and
returned to observe the flames in the fireplace that were
diminishing, leaving the red light of his embers to color the
surfaces of the walls and their faces. He thought his uncle was
right. The fact that so many people were uniting to get him
released, risking their own imprisonment, or even their lives, made
him feel uneasy. The young guru looked up at the two and asked: «Do
you have a plan in mind to get out of here?». Satyabrata took a sip
of water, passed the sleeve of his tunic over his mouth to dry his
beard, placed the mug on the ground and with the help of his arms
crawled towards his nephew. In a low voice he said, «There’ll be a
lot of laborers around in the morning renovating the west side of
the walls. This will work in our favor, as they will be coming and
going from the fort all the time, to transport building materials
and rubble in and out. The problem is that besides them there will
be soldiers everywhere practicing for the Queen Mother’s day
parade. Even in the city there will be a lot of people on the
streets because of the event. Now, thinking about the getaway, the
bigger problem is that there is nobody in the area within three
days’ horse march from here who doesn’t know you. Assuming that we
manage to get out of the fort and however good we are at blending
into the crowd, sooner or later you will certainly be recognized.
At that point, in the best of cases, you will go straight back to
prison and we will follow you». Isha listened to his uncle’s
reasoning carefully. In recent years, his fame had spread like
wildfire. People came from the most distant provinces of the region
to listen to his teachings, to ask for advice and to receive his
medicinal preparations: “Three days’ horse march!? I would say five
days!”, Isha thought puzzled. So yes. The old Satyabrata was right.
The danger of being recognized was real, but he knew that his uncle
had devised a way to deal with it. Curiosity began to grow.
Satyabrata swallowed a mouthful of stewed vegetables with some old
unleavened bread from the day before and continued with his
explanation: «Given the situation, the only way you have to get out
of this room, mix among the workers, cross the entrance from the
fort avoiding the control of the military and, finally, cross the
city in a crowd without being recognized is that you ...». The old
man paused, looked at Isha defiantly bringing his face close to
that of his nephew. Samirluca instead lowered his eyes; he did not
dare to look at his guru at the moment of reaction to the
announcement of the ruse. «Go ahead. What should I do?». «You must
completely shave off your beard and hair». The three stood as 
motionless as the weather. If ever there was a spider or a
cockroach in that room he wouldn’t have moved either. Only the
embers in the fireplace crackled to try a rhythm to mark those
moments that seemed interminable.

It was known among his closest
disciples and ashram pupils that Isha did not embrace any
particular religion, least of all Hinduism. In fact, he considered
himself more of a spiritual person than a religious one. The chains
that forge religions, of whatever faith, were not strong enough to
imprison him and make him fearful of their rules. He was only
convinced that a commitment such as not passing a razor over his
head and face helped him focus his attention on the present and the
awareness of the 
here and now at every moment of the day. Life choice had
also become a hallmark of his authority in front of the multitude
of people who followed him. His detractors, on the other hand,
accused him of being vain for wanting to show off that hair with
the colors of the radiant sun that no one else had in those parts.
A good way to attract as many people as possible to his speeches.
But Satyabrata and Samirluca knew very well that his attitude was
not driven by vanity. He was sincerely nourished by motives of
spiritual growth and would never accept that sacrifice, at least
until that moment.

To their surprise, Isha asked
puzzledly: «Tell me, do you have what it takes to do it?».
Satyabrata suddenly glanced at the young Samirluca, who promptly
grabbed a canvas bag they had brought with them. He reached into
the bottom of his pocket and brought out two scissors, a razor and
some special ointments. «You’ve foreseen everything, I see», Isha
said, combing his long blond beard with an open hand. The acclaimed
saint thoughtfully looked up at the vaulted ceiling of the hall and
noticed the moon peeping through the bars of a window. That image
reminded him that freedom was out there, in the world beyond those
bars, where the white light of the night came from, and that was
where he had to get back to. He heaved a sigh and thought: «It
seems the time has come to change my life». He had understood that,
after that night, nothing would ever be the same again. Never again
could he show himself to his devotees, shaved and clean-shaven. Not
to mention that in any case the king would not have ceased to look
for him (perhaps even putting a price on his head) and he had no
trouble imagining who could have betrayed him. In life there is
always a penniless and envious man ready to do it, especially if
you are considered a saint. Satyabrata put a hand on his shoulder:
«If you want to survive you have to adapt. Isn’t that what you have
been teaching for so many years? The time has come to practice what
you believe and profess, Isha». The young guru bowed his head and
stood silently contemplating his sun-colored beard. As he gently
caressed it, in the flickering light of the last flame that had
risen from his embers, orange and golden reflections flashed as his
fingers passed. The man smiled, raising a cheek with a corner of
his mouth and said in a whisper to himself and his two companions:
«After all, it’s just long, dirty old hair». «And they will grow
back, Svāmī», said Samirluca offering reassurance. The worst was
over. Satyabrata lengthen out his legs to stretch them and, resting
his back on the lumpy sack behind him, continued: «There is one
more thing we need to fix: those blue eyes are another problem».
«Holy cow! And what the heck are you going to do with those?»,
pressed Isha, worried about what the old man was cooking up in his
mind. «Easy, wimp. Nothing that can upset you».

Samirluca was used to following
the lessons in the ashram, where in front of a large audience the
two gurus spoke in formal tones more suited to two well-known and
respected personalities such as they were. Now, away from the
crowd, they indulged in a decidedly more confidential and
forthright attitude. The boy could not fail to notice the profound
difference between the two circumstances. His thought of the guru
he had created, that is, of being an enlightened dispenser of
wisdom, immune to emotions, was definitely diminishing, giving this
figure a more human character.

The old man returned to a sitting
position, extended towards the other two, and, in doing so,
succumbed to a loud vent from his stomach that made him put his
hand in front of his mouth: «(…) I’m sorry. So, this is what we
will do: we will leave the fort carrying stones on our backs and
you will be bent under the weight of the sack looking down at the
ground. You won’t have to lift your head for any reason. During the
beginning of the works, the guards checked everyone who entered and
exited the portal; now, however, they no longer pay attention to
it. Once outside the walls, entering the city, we will abandon the
sacks and you will have to pretend to be blind. You’ll keep your
eyes closed, I’ll stand by your side and, giving you my arm, I’ll
help you along the way. Samir, on the other hand, will walk in
front of us making his way through the people and no one will
recognize you». «What if I covered myself with a cloak and lowered
the hood over my head?». «No! If people see me walking around next
to a hooded beanpole they might think that Satyabrata is walking
with his pupil and that of course is you! In a short time this
rumor would spread throughout the city and we would be caught by
the guards. It is a risk we cannot take. No Isha, your face will be
exposed to the sunlight and I’ll be leading a blind man to the
market and no one will notice. Hasn’t it been known since the dawn
of time that the best way to hide something is to leave it exposed
for all to see?». Moments of silence followed ... the plan was
revealed. Maybe it wasn’t the best escape ploy ever devised, but
all in all it could work. «The important thing is to get out of the
city before the guards notice the escape», said Samirluca, yawning
and putting the scissors back in the bag. Satyabrata stared into
space with exhaustion. He nodded his head in the typical Indian
hint of approval and said, «Exactly. But now enough talking. We
need to rest for a few hours. Tomorrow morning as soon as you wake
up, we’ll shave your head and beard. Then we’ll get out of here and
try to blend in with the workers. It’s going to be a very busy
day». Each of them turned around to find a comfortable position on
the improvised beds. In a few moments all three fell asleep
exhausted, while the red light of the last embers was dying out
under a veil of white ash.

                    
                

                
            

            

    
	1 
                    
Guru: Sanskrit masculine term which in the Hindu religion has
the meaning of “spiritual master”, who acts as a guide to the
disciple. 
                    

 
    





    
	2 
                    
Svāmī: Sanskrit masculine noun, often placed at the end of
the name, indicating a spiritual teacher. 
                    

 
    





    
	3 
                    
Sari: traditional Indian women's garment.
                    

 
    





    
	4 
                    
Ashram: residential spiritual school.


                    

 
    





    
	5 
                    
Prajapati: In the Rig Veda and the Brāhmaṇas, he appears as
creator deity or supreme God. 
                    

 
    





    
	6 
                    
The name Isha is a contraction of the Sanskrit word Ishvara
(supreme controller, lord). 
                    

 
    





    
	7 
                    
Aaron: Brother of Moses and first high priest of the Jewish
people. 
                    

 
    





    
	8 
                    
Brahmins: priestly caste. 
                    

 
    





    
	9 
                    Lahore: capital of the Punjab region of
Pakistan. The origins of the Lahore Fort are unknown. According to
tradition, the foundation of Lahore and its fort is based on myths
of the epic era (1200 BC-800 BC) - Wikipedia. 
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